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2

SECTION 20. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education in Specific Appropriation 102A of Chapter 2022-156, Laws of 
Florida, for the New Worlds Reading Scholarship Program shall revert and 
is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education 
for the same purpose to include a scholarship award amount of $500 per 
student.

SECTION 9. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for the New Worlds Reading Scholarship Program in Specific 
Appropriation 102A of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, shall revert and 
is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education 
for the same purpose.

Maintain House Position. 2

3 Not included.

SECTION 10. The unexpended balance of funds in the Federal Grants Trust 
Fund provided to the Department of Education for the Preschool 
Development Birth to Five Grant Program in Specific Appropriation 77 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, shall revert and is appropriated for 
Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same 
purpose.

Maintain House Position. 3

4

SECTION 15. The unexpended balance of funds in the Child Care Development 
Block Grant Trust Fund and the General Revenue Fund provided to the 
Department of Education in Specific Appropriation 77 of chapter 2022-156, 
Laws of Florida, to implement the customer service survey established 
pursuant to s. 1002.82(3), Florida Statutes, shall revert and is 
appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for 
the same purpose.

Not included. Accept Senate Position. 4

5 Not included.

SECTION 11. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for the Supplemental Disaster Relief Funds for Child Care 
program in section 21 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and 
subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment 
EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-
2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

Accept Senate Position. 5

6

SECTION 27. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for the Florida Holocaust Museum: Security & Educational 
Enhancements for Students, Educators & Scholars in Specific Appropriation 
104 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, shall revert and is 
appropriated to the department in the Fixed Capital Outlay category for 
Fiscal Year 2022-2023 for the Florida Holocaust Museum: Security & 
Educational Enhancements for Students, Educators & Scholars (HF 1630). 
This section is effective upon becoming a law.

SECTION 13. The unexpended balance of funds provided to The Florida 
Holocaust Museum: Security & Educational Enhancements for Students, 
Educators & Scholars in Specific Appropriation 104 of chapter 2022-156, 
Laws of Florida, shall revert and is appropriated  in Grants and Aids To 
Local Governments and Nonstate Entities - Fixed Capital Outlay Facility 
Repairs Maintenance and Construction category for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 
for the purpose outlined in SF 1785.

Maintain House Position. 6

7

SECTION 16. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for the Community School Grant Program in Specific 
Appropriation 103 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, shall revert and 
is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education 
for the same purpose.

SECTION 18. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for the Community School Grant Program in Specific 
Appropriation 103 and section 18 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

Accept Senate Position. 7

8

SECTION 17. The Legislature hereby adopts by reference for Fiscal Year 
2022-2023 the alternate compliance calculation amounts as the reduction 
calculation to the class size operating categorical fund required by 
section 1003.03(4), Florida Statutes, as set forth in budget amendment 
EOG #B2022-O0054 as submitted by the Governor on behalf of the 
Commissioner of Education for approval by the Legislative Budget 
Commission. The Commissioner of Education shall modify payments to school 
districts as required by section 1003.03(4), Florida Statutes, for Fiscal 
Year 2022-2023. This section is effective upon becoming a law.

SECTION 51. The Legislature hereby adopts by reference for the 2022-2023 
fiscal year the alternate compliance calculation amounts as the reduction 
calculation to the class size operating categorical fund required by 
section 1003.03(4), Florida Statutes, as set forth in Budget Amendment 
EOG #B2023-O0054 as submitted by the Governor on behalf of the 
Commissioner of Education for approval by the Legislative Budget 
Commission. The Commissioner of Education shall modify payments to school 
districts as required by section 1003.03(4), Florida Statutes, for Fiscal 
Year 2022-2023. This section is effective upon becoming a law.

SECTION 17. The Legislature hereby adopts by reference for Fiscal Year 
2022-2023 the alternate compliance calculation amounts as the reduction 
calculation to the class size operating categorical fund required by 
section 1003.03(4), Florida Statutes, as set forth in budget amendment 
EOG #B2022-O0054 as submitted by the Governor on behalf of the 
Commissioner of Education for approval by the Legislative Budget 
Commission. The Commissioner of Education shall modify payments to school 
districts as required by section 1003.03(4), Florida Statutes, for Fiscal 
Year 2022-2023. This section is effective upon becoming a law.

8

9

SECTION 18. The unexpended balance of funds in the Child Care Development 
Block Grant Trust and from the General Revenue Fund provided to the 
Department of Education in Specific Appropriation 80 of chapter 2022-156, 
Laws of Florida, for the Voluntary Prekindergarten Class Assessments 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

Not included. Accept Senate Position. 9
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SECTION 19. The unexpended balance of funds in the Federal Grants Trust 
Fund and the General Revenue Fund provided to the Department of Education 
in Specific Appropriation 101 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, for 
the Regional Literacy Teams shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

Not included. Accept Senate Position. 10

11

SECTION 28. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 25 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 20. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 25 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for the 2023-
2024 fiscal year to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 28. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 25 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

11

12

SECTION 29. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 26 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 21. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 26 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 29. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 26 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

12

13

SECTION 21. The unexpended balance of funds  from the General Revenue Fund 
provided to the Department of Education in Specific Appropriation 101 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida,  for the Driving Choice Grant Program 
established pursuant to section 1006.27, Florida Statutes, shall revert 
and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of 
Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 49. The unexpended balance of funds  provided to the Department of 
Education for the Driving Choice Grant Program  in Specific Appropriation 
101 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida,  shall revert and is 
appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for 
the same purpose.

Maintain House Position. 13

14

SECTION 31. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 27 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 
2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 22. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 27 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for the 2023-
2024 fiscal year to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 31. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 27 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 
2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

14

15

SECTION 22. The unexpended balance of funds from the General Revenue Fund 
provided to the Department of Education in Specific Appropriation 135 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, to implement the provisions of the 
civics education curriculum established pursuant to section 1003.4282, 
Florida Statutes, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-
2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

Not included. Maintain House Position. 15

16

SECTION 30. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental 
Appropriations (CRRSA) Act in section 28 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of 
Florida, and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to 
budget amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for 
Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same 
purpose.

SECTION 23. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Federal Elementary and Secondary School Emergency 
Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 28 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

Maintain House Position. 16

17

SECTION 23. The unexpended balance of funds from the General Revenue Fund 
provided to the Department of Education in Specific Appropriation 135 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, to implement the provisions of chapter 
2022-72, Laws of Florida, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

Not included. Maintain House Position. 17

2
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SECTION 32. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for educator disaster relief payment  from the Federal 
Elementary and Secondary School Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 29 of 
chapter law 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to 
the department pursuant to budget amendment #B2023-0005, shall revert and 
is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education 
for uses authorized in the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental 
Appropriations (CRRSA) Act. The remaining unexpended balance of funds 
provided in section 29 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and 
subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment 
EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-
2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 24. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for educator bonuses from the Federal Elementary and Secondary 
School Emergency Relief (ESSER) Fund in section 29 of chapter 2022-156, 
Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant 
to budget amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for 
Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for uses authorized 
in the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations 
(CRRSA) Act. The remaining unexpended balance of funds provided in 
section 29 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment EOG #B2023-
0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

Accept Senate Position. 18

19 Not included.

SECTION 25. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental 
Appropriations (CRRSA) Act in section 30 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of 
Florida, and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to 
budget amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for 
Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same 
purpose.

Accept Senate Position. 19

20 Not included.

SECTION 26. For Fiscal Year 2022-2023, the nonrecurring sum of 
$33,876,695 from the Federal Grants Trust Fund is appropriated to the 
Department of Education from the Coronavirus Response and Relief 
Supplemental Appropriations (CRRSA) Act for uses authorized by the CRRSA 
Act. The unexpended balance of funds as of June 30, 2023, shall revert 
and is appropriated for the 2023-2024 Fiscal Year for the same purpose. 
This section is effective upon becoming a law.

Maintain House Position. 20

21

SECTION 33. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for Emergency Assistance to Non-public Schools (EANS) Fund from 
the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations (CRRSA) 
Act in section 31 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment EOG #B2023-
0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 27. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for the Emergency Assistance to Non-public Schools (EANS) Fund 
from the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations 
(CRRSA) Act in section 31 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and 
subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment 
EOG #B2023-0005 shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-
2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 33. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for Emergency Assistance to Non-public Schools (EANS) Fund from 
the Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations (CRRSA) 
Act in section 31 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment EOG #B2023-
0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

21

22

SECTION 34. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 22 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendments #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 28. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 22 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendments EOG #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 34. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 22 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendments #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

22

23

SECTION 35. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 36 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendments #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 29. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 36 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendments EOG #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 35. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 36 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendments #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

23

24

SECTION 40. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 40 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendment #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 30. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 40 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendment s EOG #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for uses authorized in the ARP Act.

Maintain House Position. 24

25

SECTION 41. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 41 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendment #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 31. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 41 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendment s EOG #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 41. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 41 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendment #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

25

3
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26 Not included.

SECTION 32. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 53 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendments EOG #B2023-0004 and #B2023-0005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

Accept Senate Position. 26

27

SECTION 36. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 32 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendment #B2023-0005, shall revert and is 
appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for 
uses authorized in the ARP Act.

SECTION 33. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for educator bonuses from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in 
section 32 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment EOG #B2023-
0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for uses authorized in the ARP Act.

Accept Senate Position. 27

28

SECTION 37. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 33 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the 
department pursuant to budget amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and 
is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education 
for the same purpose.

SECTION 34. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Emergency Assistance to Non-public Schools (EANS) Fund 
from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 33 of chapter 2022-
156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the department 
pursuant to budget amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is 
appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for 
the same purpose.

Accept Senate Position. 28

29

SECTION 38. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for homeless children and youth from the American Rescue Plan 
(ARP) Act in section 34 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and 
subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment 
EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-
2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 35. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for homeless children and youth from the American Rescue Plan 
(ARP) Act in section 34 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and 
subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment 
EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-
2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 38. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for homeless children and youth from the American Rescue Plan 
(ARP) Act in section 34 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and 
subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment 
EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-
2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

29

30

SECTION 39. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act/American 
Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 35 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 36. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act/American 
Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 35, chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 39. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act/American 
Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 35 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, 
and subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget 
amendment EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal 
Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

30

31

SECTION 42. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Child Care Development Block Grant Trust Fund from the 
Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations (CRRSA) Act 
in section 44 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendments EOG #B2022-
0005 and #B2022-0176, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 
2023-2024 to the Department of Education for uses authorized in the CRRSA 
Act.

SECTION 37. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for child care funding from the Coronavirus Response and Relief 
Supplemental Appropriations (CRRSA) Act in section 44 of chapter 2022-
156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the department 
pursuant to budget amendments EOG #B2023-0005 and #B2023-0176, shall 
revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of 
Education for uses authorized in the CRRSA Act.

Accept Senate Position. 31

32

SECTION 43. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Child Care Development Block Grant Trust Fund from the 
Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations (CRRSA) Act 
in section 45 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendments EOG #B2022-
0005 and #B2022-0176, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 
2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 38. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for child care funding from the Coronavirus Response and Relief 
Supplemental Appropriations (CRRSA) Act in section 45 of chapter 2022-
156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently distributed to the department 
pursuant to budget amendments EOG #B2023-0005 and #B2023-0176, shall 
revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of 
Education for uses authorized in the CRRSA Act.

Maintain House Position. 32

33 Not included.

SECTION 39. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education to implement the Early Literacy Micro-credential incentives 
from the Child Care and Development Block Grant Trust Fund in Specific 
Appropriation 78 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, shall revert and 
is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education 
for the same purpose.

Accept Senate Position. 33
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34 Not included.

SECTION 40. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for child care funding from the Child Care and Development 
Block Grant Trust from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act, in Specific 
Appropriation 79 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, shall revert and 
is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of Education 
for uses authorized in the ARP Act.

Accept Senate Position. 34

35 Not included.

SECTION 41. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for child care funding from the Child Care and Development 
Block Grant Trust Fund from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act, in 
Specific Appropriation 82 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, shall 
revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of 
Education for uses authorized in the ARP Act.

Accept Senate Position. 35

36

SECTION 25. The nonrecurring sum of $35,000,000 from the General Revenue 
Fund provided to the Department of Education in Specific Appropriation 82 
of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, for the Voluntary Prekindergarten 
Program shall immediately revert. This section is effective upon becoming 
law.

Not included. Maintain House Position. 36

37 Not included.

SECTION 42. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education in section 48 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, from the 
American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act Discretionary fund, and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment EOG #B2023-
0005, shall revert and is appropriated to the Department of Education for 
Fiscal Year 2023-2024 for uses authorized in the ARP Act.

Maintain House Position. 37

38

SECTION 46. The unexpended balance of funds appropriated to the 
Department of Education in Section 48 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of 
Florida, from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendments EOG #B2022-
0005 and #B2022-0176 shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 
2023-2024 to the Department of Education. These funds shall be placed in 
reserve. The Department of Education is authorized to submit a budget 
amendment requesting release of the funds pursuant to the provisions of 
chapter 216, Florida Statutes. Release of the funds shall be contingent 
upon the submission of a detailed spend plan that describes how the funds 
requested for release will be expended in compliance of the appropriate 
provisions of the ARP Act.

Not included. Accept Senate Position. 38

39

SECTION 47. The unexpended balance of funds appropriated to the 
Department of Education in Section 48 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of 
Florida, from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendment EOG #B2022-
0417 shall revert and is appropriated to the Department of Education for 
Fiscal Year 2023-2024 for the same purpose.

Not included. Maintain House Position. 39

40 Not included.

SECTION 43. The unexpended balance of funds appropriated to the 
Department of Education in section 55 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of 
Florida, from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act Discretionary fund, and 
subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendments 
EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated to the Department of 
Education for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 for uses authorized in the ARP Act.

Accept Senate Position. 40

41

SECTION 45. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Child Care Development Block Grant Trust Fund from the 
American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 46 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of 
Florida, and subsequently distributed in budget amendment EOG #B2023-005, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 44. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education in section 46 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, for child 
care funding from the Child Care and Development Block Grant Trust Fund 
from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act Stabilization fund, and 
subsequently distributed to the department pursuant to  budget amendment 
EOG #B2023-0005, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-
2024 to the Department of Education  for uses authorized in the ARP Act .

Maintain House Position. 41
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42

SECTION 44. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education from the Child Care Development Block Grant Trust Fund from the 
Coronavirus Response and Relief Supplemental Appropriations (CRRSA) Act 
in section 43 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, and subsequently 
distributed to the department pursuant to budget amendments EOG #B2022-
0005 and #B2022-0176, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 
2023-2024 to the Department of Education for the same purpose.

Not included. Maintain House Position. 42

43 Not included.

SECTION 45. From the funds provided in Specific Appropriation 82 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, $20,000,000 provided to the Department 
of Education from the Child Care and Development Block Grant Trust Fund 
shall revert. There is hereby appropriated in Fiscal Year 2022-2023, 
$20,000,000 in nonrecurring funds from the General Revenue to the 
Department of Education for Voluntary Prekindergarten providers to 
provide an additional increase in the base student allocation per full-
time equivalent student for the school year program and summer program to 
participate in the additional payment program as specified in Specific 
Appropriation 82 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida. This section shall 
take effect upon becoming a law.

SECTION 45. From the funds provided in Specific Appropriation 82 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, $20,000,000 provided to the Department 
of Education from the Child Care and Development Block Grant Trust Fund 
shall revert. There is hereby appropriated in Fiscal Year 2022-2023, 
$5,000,000 $20,000,000 in nonrecurring funds from the General Revenue to 
the Department of Education for Voluntary Prekindergarten providers to 
provide an additional increase in the base student allocation per full-
time equivalent student for the school year program and summer program to 
participate in the additional payment program as specified in Specific 
Appropriation 82 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida. This section shall 
take effect upon becoming a law.

43

44

SECTION 24. The unexpended balance of funds from the General Revenue Fund 
provided to the Department of Education in Specific Appropriation 104 of 
chapter 2022-156, Laws of Florida, to support the operational transition 
of the Jefferson County schools to the Jefferson County School Board, 
shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the 
Department of Education for the same purpose.

SECTION 46. The unexpended balance of funds provided to the Department of 
Education for operational transition support of the Jefferson County 
schools in Specific Appropriation 104 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of 
Florida, shall revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to 
the Department of Education for the same purpose.

Accept Senate Position. 44

45 Not included.

SECTION 47. From the funds appropriated to the Department of Education 
from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) Act in section 37 of chapter 2022-
156, Laws of Florida, shall revert and is appropriated for the 2023-2024 
fiscal year to the Department of Education for uses authorized in the ARP 
Act.

Maintain House Position. 45

46

SECTION 48. The unexpended balance of funds appropriated to the 
Department of Education in Section 48 of chapter 2022-156, Laws of 
Florida, from the American Rescue Plan (ARP) and subsequently distributed 
to the department pursuant to budget amendment EOG #B2022-0005 shall 
revert and is appropriated for Fiscal Year 2023-2024 to the Department of 
Education . From the unexpended balance of funds, the nonrecurring sum of 
$750,000 is provide for the Department of Education to fund a formal cost 
of care study for the school readiness program which shall be conducted 
by the Office of Economic and Demographic Research in accordance with 
section 1002.90, Florida Statutes. The Office of Economic and Demographic 
Research may contract with a national recognized organization or entity 
with experience in performing this type of evaluation. Such contract 
would be for the purpose of collecting and analyzing the financial data 
necessary to develop the cost of care. A final report is due to the 
Governor, the President of the Senate, and the Speaker of the House of 
Representatives by January 1, 2024. The remaining balance of funds shall 
be placed in reserve. Release of these funds shall be contingent upon 
submission of a detailed spend plan, developed in collaboration with the 
early learning coalitions, child care providers, the Florida Children's 
Council that represents local match funders, and Florida-based child care 
provider associations, that describes how the funds requested for release 
will be expended in compliance with the ARP Act.

Not included. Maintain House Position. 46
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47 Not included.

SECTION 50. The nonrecurring sum of $315,000,000 from the American Rescue 
Plan Child Care and Development Block Grant Trust Fund are provided to 
the Department of Education to implement the Discretionary Grant Program. 
Grantees include Early Learning Coalitions and School Readiness 
Providers. The Department of Education shall develop an application 
process. Grant funds may be used for the following purposes: 
increasing/building the supply of child care, training and professional 
development activities, workforce initiatives, local initiatives/pilot 
projects to improve kindergarten readiness, community outreach and family 
engagement, mental health supports, and equipment, supplies, 
classroom/child care materials, curriculum, business administration 
computer software, and school readiness learning computer software.

Maintain House Position. 47

48

SECTION 26. The nonrecurring sum of $109,749,972 from the General Revenue 
Fund is appropriated to the Department of Education for Fiscal Year 2023-
2024. These funds shall be placed in reserve. The Department of Education 
is authorized to submit budget amendments requesting release of these 
funds pursuant to the provisions of chapter 216, Florida Statutes. 
Release of the funds is contingent upon the Department of Education 
verifying that (a) based on either the October or February full-time 
equivalent (FTE) membership surveys, the number of Family Empowerment 
Scholarship FTE is in excess of the forecast calculated for 
CS/CS/CS/CS/HB 1, and as a result (b) the state funds appropriated for 
current operations of the Florida Education Finance Program (FEFP) are 
not sufficient to pay the state requirement in full pursuant to section 
1011.62(15), Florida Statutes.

SECTION 56. The nonrecurring sum of $350,000,000 from the General Revenue 
fund is appropriated to the Department of Education for the 2023-2024 
fiscal year for the Family Empowerment Scholarship. These funds are 
placed in reserve. The Department of Education is authorized to submit 
budget amendments requesting release of the funds held in reserve 
pursuant to chapter 216, Florida Statutes. Release of the funds shall be 
contingent upon the department demonstrating the need and identifying 
unfunded eligible students with approved applications, pursuant to 
section 1011.687, Florida Statutes. Such funds shall be provided to the 
scholarship-funding organizations to fund the awards for such students. 
These funds are contingent upon SB 202, or similar legislation, becoming 
a law.

Modified Senate Position:
SECTION 56. The nonrecurring sum of $350,000,000 from the General Revenue 
fund is appropriated to the Department of Education for the 2023-2024 
fiscal year for the Educational Enrollment Stabilization Program pursuant 
to section 1011.62(18), Florida Statutes Family Empowerment Scholarship . 
These funds are placed in reserve and . the Department of Education is 
authorized to submit budget amendments requesting release of the funds 
held in reserve pursuant to chapter 216, Florida Statutes. Release of the 
funds is shall be contingent upon the Department of Education providing 
the calculated amount per eligible school district pursuant to section 
1011.62(18)(b), Florida Statutes  department demonstrating the need and 
identifying unfunded eligible students with approved applications, 
pursuant to section 1011.687, Florida Statutes. Such funds shall be 
provided to the scholarship-funding organizations to fund the awards for 
such students. These funds are contingent upon HB 5101 SB 202, or similar 
legislation, becoming a law.

48
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